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“We have known and believe the love that God has for us. God is love, and those who abide 
in love abide in God, and God abides in them” (1 John 4:16).  
 
 

 
Dear friends in Christ,  
 
 
Thank you for your faithful and conƟnuing partnership as we work together to help people discover the 
difference God’s grace and love in Christ make for all people and creaƟon.  
 
Because God’s grace and love have made a difference in our daily lives, we want others to experience that 
same love and acceptance. There are many in our communiƟes who feel alone and are searching for love and 
connecƟon. SomeƟmes we feel at a loss to know how to make a difference — what do we say, what can we 
do, how do we share God’s love?  
 
You share this love every day. When you invite others to join in your faith community, to worship, to 
parƟcipate in service acƟviƟes, to pray together, to share their story — these are all ways our neighbors 
experience the love of God in community.  
 
There are examples of God’s love throughout our church as we work for healing, peace and jusƟce to make a 
difference in the lives of those around us.  
 
The Spirit is calling us to move together as one church to share the grace and love we experience every day. 
May God bless your Ɵme together.  
 
 
In Christ,  

 
 
 
 

The Rev. Elizabeth A. Eaton  
Presiding Bishop  
Evangelical Lutheran Church in America  

8765 West Higgins Road • Chicago, Illinois 60631-4101 • 773-380-2700 or 800-638-3522 • ELCA.org • LivingLutheran.com 

From Our Presiding Bishop 
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As we conƟnue to live out our call to join God's reign of jus ce and radical love for the world by traveling 
the way of Jesus, knowing that we are united with Christ in bap sm, the quesƟons I have been asking this 
past year are:  
 

What's church got to do with it?  
How does being the church enable us to parƟcipate in God's mission?  
Why do we need the church?  

 
At our Fall Theological conference, Dr. Cheryl Peterson helped me reframe those quesƟons by asking: Who is 
the church? The answer lies with the Spirit. The church is the community of faith brought to life by the 
breath of the Spirit who blows us out to serve God's world. In the ELCA, we live out this idenƟty in an 
interdependent relaƟonship as congregaƟons, the synod, and the churchwide expression. As the bishop of 
the synod, I have worked with these three expressions this year in the following ways: 
  
CongregaƟons 
 
 Preached and parƟcipated in worship at 35 congregaƟons across the synod, celebraƟng anniversaries and 

installaƟons or simply visiƟng and being present.   
 Had conversaƟons with Trinity Lutheran in OƟs, KS, about their concerns regarding the ELCA prior to their 

vote to disaffiliate in December of 2023.  
 Have been working with volunteers, city officials, aƩorneys, and real estate brokers to sell the property of 

Bethany Lutheran Church in Webster Groves aŌer the synod assumed administraƟon of the property and 
closed the congregaƟon. We were finally able to sell the property to another church. This serves as a 
reminder that every congregaƟon should develop a plan should they no longer be able to fulfill their 
purpose as a congregaƟon; they, and not the synod, can make decisions about their property and 
legacy.  

 34 of our congregaƟons are served by Parish Ministry Associates or Synod Authorized Ministers – trained 
lay leaders who preside at communion by my authorizaƟon as bishop as an extension of my responsibility 
as the pastor of the synod. I am deeply grateful for the ministry of these individuals. In August, I 
conducted two online classes for individuals serving these congregaƟons, liŌing up the giŌs of Lutheran 
Theology and how they inform our preaching and presiding at the sacraments.  

 My associate, Rev. Dave WheƩer, and I work with congregaƟons to help them clarify their purpose and 
find pastoral leaders. This conƟnues to be a challenge because of the shortage of rostered candidates and 
the inability of some of our congregaƟons to afford a full-Ɵme or even part-Ɵme rostered minister. 

 

Bishop’s Report for the Central States Synod Assembly 2024 

From Our Synod’s Bishop 
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Synod – We, all the congregaƟons and ministries, are the synod! 
 
 Led online presentaƟons in the fall enƟtled, What's Church Got To Do With It? liŌing up the importance 

of our interdependent relaƟonship with all expressions of the church.  
 Launched the Synod's Ministry Lab, which provides resources and educaƟon for congregaƟons regarding: 

 Good Order – leadership 
 Means of Grace – how to read Scripture through a Lutheran lens. 
 Living Faith – how to do ministry collaboraƟvely. 

Check out the synod website at www.css-elca.org/lab for upcoming offerings.) 
 Hosted the Fall Theological Conference for rostered and synod-authorized ministers. Dr. Cheryl Peterson 

was our speaker, helping us understand the idenƟty of the church in connecƟon to the work of the Spirit. 
 Designed and presented boundary educaƟon workshops enƟtled A Sacred Trust. All rostered and synod-

authorized ministers acƟvely serving a congregaƟon or ministry were expected to aƩend. There were five 
opportuniƟes to aƩend, including three in-person and two online sessions.  

 Worked with the synod council, an amazing group of leaders, to address the budget in light of the 
conƟnued decrease in mission support received from congregaƟons, as well as other maƩers, such as the 
decision to sponsor a resoluƟon to become a Reconciling in Christ Synod, which will be presented at this 
assembly. I hosted conversaƟons with rostered and synod-authorized ministers in early April and then 
with lay members in May to talk about what it means for the synod.  

 I serve on the board of the Kansas Interfaith AcƟon CoaliƟon, which is our synod's public policy office 
through the ELCA.  

  
 
Churchwide Expression of the ELCA 
 
 I serve as the chair of the leadership commiƩee of the Conference of Bishops, which meets in person 

twice a year.  
 I am chairing a churchwide task force charged with revising the candidacy process by which individuals 

become pastors and deacons to make it simpler, more consistent, and more flexible to meet the needs of 
the candidates and the church. We have been meeƟng for two years. Our goal is to complete our work by 
the churchwide assembly in 2025.  

 I parƟcipate on the boards of the Lutheran School of Theology in Chicago and Bethany Lutheran College in 
Lindsborg.  

 Seven synods in the mid-west, including ours, are parƟcipaƟng in a grant through the ELCA to improve 
the Quality of Calls for Women in Ministry. Our synod acts as the fiscal agent of this grant, and I supervise 
the project manager.  

  
I deeply appreciate all the ways in which I am able to serve in and through this one, holy, Catholic, and 
apostolic church, and conƟnue to breathe in the wisdom and power of the Spirit to guide my call. 

 

 

 

 

 Bishop Susan Candea      
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The Discernment Team’s Purpose 
In early 2024, anƟcipaƟng the Bishop ElecƟon at the 2025 Central States Synod Assembly, the Synod 
Council established a Discernment Team to: 
 design and carry out a process to invite the Central States Synod into a Ɵme of discernment concerning 

the needs, hopes and realiƟes of our life together as the body of Christ in the Central States; and  
 design and carry out a process for congregaƟons and voƟng members to learn consistent biographical 

informaƟon about those discerning a call to be considered as bishop, who agree to share that 
informaƟon. 

 
The Team’s Work and Schedule 
To that end, the Team began publishing monthly devoƟons in April 2024.  That series, which recognizes our 
need for the Spirit’s guidance, will conƟnue through the 2025 Synod Assembly.  The Team also developed 
quesƟons designed to guide Synod conversaƟons that idenƟfy our common understandings about the 
Synod’s ministries, values, challenges, and needs.  This will enable rostered ministers, in turn, to discern 
whether they are open to the call of serving as the Synod’s next Bishop. 
 
The Team’s remaining Ɵmeline is: 
June 2024 - August 2024:   
 VoƟng members at the Assembly parƟcipate in table conversaƟons using the discernment quesƟons  
 Individuals, congregaƟons, and regional groups respond to the discernment quesƟons through various 

means currently under development.   
August 2024 - December 2024: 
 The Team collates the responses along with staƟsƟcal data provided by Synod Staff to develop a 

descripƟon of the Synod and its future calling. 
 The Team develops a set of common biographical quesƟons for use by those who discern they are open 

to being called to serve as the next Bishop, and develops a process to collect the completed forms. 
January 2025 - March 2025:    
 Rostered ministers review the Synod descripƟon and, if they discern an openness to being called as the 

next Bishop, complete and submit the biographical form.   
June 2025: 
 NominaƟons may be made at the 2025 Synod Assembly through the ecclesiasƟcal ballot process. 
 Bishop elecƟon.  
 
The Team’s Members 
The Team, facilitated by Cathy Hohl (Lutheran Church of the Atonement, Florissant, MO)  includes:  
 
Rev. Merle Brockhoff – ReƟred, Rev. David Frerichs – St. Andrew’s Lutheran Church, Columbia, MO, 
Andrea Keese – Disciples of the Plains, StuƩgart, KS, Rev. Kim Knowle-Zeller – St. Paul’s Lutheran Church, 
Cole Camp, MO, Bill Lang – Emmanuel Lutheran Church, Hutchinson, KS, Nancy Nagel – Vice-President, 
Central States Synod, Peace Lutheran Church, Washington, MO, Debbie Schroeder-Saulnier – Living Lord 
Lutheran Church, Lake St. Louis, MO 

From the Synod Discernment Team 
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Discernment QuesƟons 

REFLECT 
 
Use these quesƟons to describe the current acƟviƟes of the Central States Synod. 

 What three words describe God’s acƟvity within the Central States Synod? 
 What three words describe the Central State Synod’s contribuƟon to its member congregaƟons? 
 What does the current situaƟon require of members of the Central States Synod? 

 
MISSION 
 
The church must constantly adapt to effecƟvely proclaim the Gospel as the world changes.  In this secƟon, 
discuss your dreams for the Central States Synod mission over the next five years. 

 How will the Holy Spirit use the Central States Synod to proclaim the Gospel over the next five 
years?  Where is the Holy Spirit calling us to minister? 

 What unique giŌs do the (a) congregaƟons; and (b) people in the Central States Synod have to 
support that mission? 

 What will occur if these giŌs are used effecƟvely? 
 What obstacles must be overcome to fulfill this mission? 

 
LEADERSHIP 
 
Use the quesƟons below to consider the Central States Synod leadership and organizaƟonal structure. 

 What are the most important giŌs for ministry that the incoming Bishop should exhibit to guide 
the Central States Synod in fulfilling its mission? 

 Without idenƟfying a specific person, what type of person is the Holy Spirit looking for to lead us 
in this mission?  

 What organizaƟonal structure will best support collaboraƟon throughout the Central States 
Synod in fulfilling the Holy Spirit’s call? 

 
CLOSING 
 
Use these quesƟons to highlight what’s most important. 

 What quesƟon wasn’t asked?  (You may also offer an answer, at your opƟon.) 
 How, if at all, will the Central States Synod change as a result of these conversaƟons? 
 What do you want the incoming Bishop to have heard loudly and clearly? 
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 Congregational Vitality 

 
 
The ELCA Model ConsƟtuƟon for CongregaƟons, 
which we have all adopted, outlines a number of 
purposes for the individual congregaƟon, 
including: 
 

 Provide services of worship at which the Word of God is preached and the sacraments are administered. 
 Provide pastoral care and assist all members to parƟcipate in this ministry. 
 Challenge, equip, and support all members in carrying out their calling in their daily lives and in their 

congregaƟon. 
 Witness to the reconciling Word of God in Christ, reaching out to all people. 
 Respond to human need, work for jusƟce and peace, care for the sick and the suffering, and parƟcipate 

responsibly in society. 
 MoƟvate its members to provide financial support for this congregaƟon’s ministry and the ministry of the 

other expressions of the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America. 
 Foster and parƟcipate in interdependent relaƟonships with other congregaƟons, the synod, and the 

churchwide organizaƟon of the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America. 
 
To support congregaƟons in carrying out these purposes, the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America deploys 
Directors for Evangelical Mission (DEM’s) to each synod, with a mandate to assist congregaƟons in living out 
their purpose in as robust a manner possible.  As your DEM’s, Aimee Appell and I assist congregaƟons in 
measuring their success in carrying out the purposes of the congregaƟon—a mission we have come to call 
“congregaƟonal vitality.”  We have now conducted such an assessment, using the CongregaƟonal Vitality 
Survey, with about a third of the congregaƟons in our synod.  We’ve used that data within the congregaƟon 
to suggest avenues for growing vitality, such as the faithful innovaƟon process, collaboraƟve ventures, and 
leadership training. 
 
We now have a process that congregaƟons can uƟlize to grow vitality in their contexts, which uƟlizes tools 
like these: 
 The CongregaƟonal Vitality Survey 
 The Faithful InnovaƟon process, which helps congregaƟons experiment with new ways of responding to 

the movement of the Holy Spirit in their contexts 
 ConsultaƟon with church councils and other leadership bodies to idenƟfy areas for growth and change 
 Raising up and supporƟng opportuniƟes for collaboraƟve ministry 
 ELCA CongregaƟonal Vitality training. 
 
We want to hear from you, especially if you are interested in growing vitality in your context.  We are 
grateful to serve this synod, and eager to work closely with all of our congregaƟons.   
 
Faithfully, 
Donna Simon 
dsimon@css-elca.org  
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From Our Synod - Ministry Lab 

Central States Synod 

Providing resources and tools so that we 
may live out God’s purpose, united with 
Christ, as we walk the way of Jesus. 

A lab is a place of learning, a place to work with different “tools” or resources, to try things out and 
experiment to see what works. StarƟng in the Fall of 2023, the Central States Synod launched our Ministry 
Lab to expand our capacity to do ministry. 
 
Since September, we have offered twenty five hours of educaƟonal, exploratory and collaboraƟve sessions 
with another eleven hours already scheduled through November.  Ministry Labs are organized into three 
areas of focus. . .  

 

 Good Order - Topics include: leadership, consƟtuƟons, policies, building use, and stewardship 
 Means of Grace - Topics include: worship, lay parƟcipaƟon, language, and Biblical interpretaƟon 
 Living Faith - Topics include: connecƟng with community, social statements, ecumenism, and technology 
 

If you have an idea, need or suggesƟon for a Ministry Lab topic, or would even like to host a lab, 
send your ideas to communicaƟons@css-elca.org. 
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From Our Synod’s Parish Ministry Associates Program - Lay Ministry 

PMA Team Members: Rev. Adam Wutka, chair; PMA Rhonda Templing; Rev. Richard Monson; 
Rev. Larry Lemke; Rev. Kristen Koch; PMA Dennis Kemper; PMA John Dumler; PMA Jane Brda 

The Parish Ministry Associate program seeks to equip people for their own 
ministry as servants of Christ and stewards of God’s mysteries. 
AddiƟonally, the program seeks to help idenƟfy and nurture the giŌs God 
has given God’s people for public ministry, so that that good news can be 
shared among all people. As servants we are obedient to Christ. As 
stewards of God’s mysteries, we are responsible to care for and use the 
giŌs given to us and to the church. 

The PMA program conƟnues to be a vital resource for the Central States 
Synod as it insƟlls a greater sense of confidence and trust in the ministry of 
these laypeople from their congregaƟons and the Bishop and synod staff. 
In addiƟon, many of our PMAs (about 1/3) have consistently stepped up to 
serve in congregaƟonal Word and Sacrament ministry under authorizaƟon 
(SAMs), making them a vital tool in our mulƟ-faceted efforts to conƟnue 
pastoral support of our shrinking congregaƟons across the synod. 

As more ELCA synods conƟnue to experiment with lay pastoral ministry to meet the leadership needs of 
their congregaƟons, there have also been significant developments within our wider church to address 
these shiŌs. Several of our educaƟonal insƟtuƟons are discerning how to beƩer meet the needs of lay 
ministry training and our PMA program leadership here in the Central States Synod has been an integral 
part of those conversaƟons, as well as a pioneering example to the rest of the church. 

Here in our own synod, the Central States PMAs aƩended an excellent retreat at Camp Tomah Shinga in 
May 2023, and are looking forward to the 2024 PMA Conference just before Synod Assembly this year. In 
the summer of 2023, Bishop Candea and Pastor Adam also led a two-session Zoom workshop for our PMAs 
on the GiŌs of Lutheran Theology. 

Perhaps our most exciƟng news is the strong upturn in enrollment to the PMA program in recent years. Last 
February (2023) our PMA Team cerƟfied 1 new PMA and enrolled 3 new students. This March (2024) we 
approved the cerƟficaƟon of 3 more PMAs and completed the enrollment of 5 new students. Our 
enrollment is on fire! Also, we have observed that more and more PMA students are discerning a call to 
take up the challenge of PMA cerƟficaƟon specifically so that they can keep the ministry of their home 
congregaƟon acƟve and vital as future SAMs, since their congregaƟon will likely never be served by another 
rostered minister. While this is a sad truth, we believe that the Holy Spirit is truly working through these 
people to answer the call. 

Thank you for your conƟnued support of this vital ministry of our synod. If you have any quesƟons, or 
would like more informaƟon about becoming a Parish Ministry Associate yourself, please contact Pastor 
Adam Wutka: pastoradamtlbwy@gmail.com  
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From Our Synod’s Mission Endowment Committee 

The priority of the mission endowment fund is to spend the earnings to grow ministry based 
upon the grant requests received and funds available for distribuƟon.  Fund requests are 
considered by a commiƩee consisƟng of four members appointed by the synod council, along 
with the treasurer, bishop, and vice-president who are ex-officio.  Current members of the 
commiƩee are: ScoƩ Schulte, (treasurer), Rev. Barb Jones, Ralph Donald, Dennis Allerheiligen, 
Rev. Kim Frederking, Nancy Nagel (vice-president) and Bishop Candea 
  
The following amounts were awarded in grants last 
year: 
 $21,000 in seminary scholarships to five candidates 

from the synod 
 $10,000 to the Synod Mission Table to be dispersed 

to synod authorized worshipping communiƟes. 
 $4625 in debt reducƟon to five rostered ministers 
 $1700 for conƟnuing educaƟon for two rostered 

minister  
 $26, 617  in other grants which included  

 $4750 to the Gathering Table for building 
repairs 

 $1000 to Gloria Dei, Wichita to support youth 
 $5000 to Messiah, Springfield to support 

refugee program  
 $867 to First Lutheran, St. Joseph to support 

community outreach program, Santa’s 
Elevator 

 $5000 to Hollis Renewal Center for building 
improvements 

 $10,000 to Trinity, Russellville, MO to make 
bathroom handicap accessible  

 

We also dispersed $ 11,200 from a social ministry grant 

to 14 congregaƟons in amounts of $500, $750, and 

$1000 for various outreach and community ministries.   
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W«�ã ��Êçã 2023: CelebraƟng weddings and first communions. As I say: We 

live and celebrate the Love of God. A young couple, parents already, decided 

to celebrate their marriage AŌer an orientaƟon we had the ceremony.  

F®ÙÝã �ÊÃÃçÄ®ÊÄ, the whole family celebrates 

the sacrament, with reverence and love. 

B®�½� C½�ÝÝ: People come to learn more and 

more about the great Love of God for us. One evening a week they come to 

get the great message of the Gospel. 

B�Öã®ÝÃÝ: we have had some families that came 

looking to have their child bapƟzed, aŌer an 

orientaƟon and being in our services the children are 

bapƟzed. 

 

OçÙ L��ù O¥ Gç���½çÖ� C�½��Ù��®ÊÄ.  An annual tradiƟon, devoƟon, and 

love, we celebrate Our Lady of Guadalupe on December 12th. People make 

great effort to honor the Virgin Mary, and ask for her help in their prayers.   

 

PÙ�ù�Ù �Ä� Ý«�Ù®Ä¦ �ã ¥�Ã®½ù «ÊÃ�Ý : It is a beauƟful experience to go and 

visit families and pray with them. The posadas is a good opportunity to visit 

the families. It is so nice to share whatever the family wants 

to share, someƟmes tamales, a drink, or food. Currently we 

are visiƟng a family each month, bringing the Lady of 

Guadalupe. We do the rosary and them, we reflect on the 

Gospel and pray for the whole family and whoever is there 

to pray. It is a beauƟful experience. 

Mù GÊ�½ :  To keep our people with a spirit of belonging with a solid sense of community that they may 

feel a Lutheran idenƟty, engage in our acƟviƟes, and cooperate to build a real community of faith. Usually 

we use Facebook  to share the Gospel and the reflecƟon or sermon. 

2023 was a very difficult year, I lost basic benefits (disability, life insurance and reƟrement). However I am 

happy and grateful to have the opportunity to be with people celebraƟng the Word and Sacrament. As 

always I am grateful for the support and encouragement I have had from Bishop and the whole staff of the 

Synod. This year Christ Lutheran Church is my biggest supporter for the ministry. 

From Our Synod’s Mission Congregations - Mision San Juan de Dios 
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From Our Synod’s Mission Congregations -  
South Sudanese Worshipping Community 

First Lutheran Church St. Joseph, MO 64501 

Mission Developer Philip Deng: 40% of Ɵme at Church & Service, 60% other job. 

ParƟcipaƟon -  

 Average Worship AƩendance  64 

 Number of people who parƟcipate in ministry -1 

Ministry -  

 Our congregaƟon worships weekly every Sunday.  

 Our Church prepares meals to serve the congregaƟon and other members of the 
community during the Fourth of July, Thanksgiving, Christmas and on New Year’s day.  

 We have done many funerals last year and more in this year 

Finances & Income - 

 Church wide grant $ 10,000 

 Synod grant $ 3000 

 Offering from congregaƟon or community worship $ 1491 

 Other sources $1000 

The previous year: 

During the previous year, we have worked to develop our congregaƟon. 

Our church reelects it administraƟon commiƩees and their leaders.  

We conducted fellowship for Bible study and provided Sunday School 
services to the community  

Hopes/goals for this year 

Looking forward to conƟnue to offer Bible studies and Language teaching. 

We hope fellowship with some African Churches in the Kansas City area to further spread the word of God.  

We plan to do more community outreach with the hope to bring the people of God back to church. 

We will empower our youth by taking them to fun places for acƟviƟes such as Worlds of Fun, Oceans of 
Fun, the Zoo and to training centers for dancing.  

Our biggest challenges/concerns:  

The great challenge is majority of our congregaƟons work on Saturday which keep them from coming to 
church on Sunday. 

Some of the trained Church clergymen, lay readers who help in the ministry have  moved out of Saint 
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From Our Synod’s Mission Congregations - Gathering Table 
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WALK WITH US HELP US GET A STEP AHEAD 
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The Central States Synod has companion church relaƟonships with the Kote District of the Evangelical 

Lutheran Church of Papua New Guinea (ELCPNG) as well as the Lutheran Synod of the Urals, Siberia and the 

Far East of Russia.  These relaƟonships are rooted in “accompaniment,” which promotes the values of 

mutuality, inclusivity, vulnerability, empowerment and sustainability. Through the program, companion 

churches and ELCA synods nurture and strengthen one another for life and ministry through prayer, study, 

communicaƟon, exchange of visitors and sharing of resources.  

 

Kote District of the Evangelical Lutheran Church of Papua New Guinea (ELCPNG) 

A group of 4 individuals from the Central States Synod together with representaƟves of three other synods 

that have companion relaƟonships with districts of the ELCPNG will travel to Papua New Guinea in August for 

a ConsultaƟon and visitaƟon.  The four are, Gary Teske, Aimee Appell, Daniel Lilienkamp and Joyce Benedict.  

The purpose of this visitaƟon is to re-energize our relaƟonship following the interrupƟon to our working 

together caused by the Covid Pandemic. 

 

It is also to: 

Meet and get to know new district leadership. 

To follow-up on the Sunday School project that 

our synod collected money for following our 

2019 consultaƟon and visitaƟon. 

To recruit young adults from PNG to serve at 

Camp Tomah Shinga as camp counselors 

through the ELCA internaƟonal camp counselor 

program.  And to establish and renew our Ɵes 

with new and old friends such as Walter Tiu, 

Natasha, Noel, and many others.   

And to explore new ways that we can walk 

together to help and encourage one another in 

our lives as followers of Jesus Christ.   

 

 

 

Please remember our Companion Chris ans in your personal and congrega onal prayers.  Also, consider a 

special contribu on to the Companion Synod Ministry.  The companion synod team needs to raise the funds 

for the travel to the August visita on as there are no funds in the Synod budget for this purpose.   

 

 

 

From Our Synod’s Companion Synod  

The members of the Central States Synod and Kote District who met together 

for the last consultaƟon and visitaƟon in 2019.  The Central States Synod was 

represented by Emily Greble, Gary Teske, Amy Truhe and Keith Holste. 
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The Evangelical  Lutheran Synod of the Urals, Siberia and the Far East of Russia 

The war between Russia and Ukraine has severely hampered our work with Russia.  However, we have 

managed to keep in touch by means of email and zoom.  Missionary Bradn Buerkle was forced to leave 

Russia, but not his ministry, following the outbreak of the war and is now living in Germany.  Pastor Buerkle 

conƟnues to provide weekly sermons and conƟnuing educaƟon events by means of the internet.  For a Ɵme 

aŌer the outbreak of the war with Ukraine we were having difficulƟes geƫng funds to the churches in Russia 

due to sancƟons.  That problem has been resolved and our companion ChrisƟans in Russia are now able to 

receive funds for the support of Pastor Lapochenko and the ministries of the Russian Far East. 

 

Since our last Synod Assembly, Pastor Manfred Brockmann, the Pastor who led the renewal of the Lutheran 
Church in the Russian Far East following perestroika, has died.  The pastor who succeeded him is Vitaly Mohr 
and the reports are that the congregaƟon in Vladivostok is thriving under his leadership.  We have been 
asked to help provide financial support for the ministry of Pastor Mohr.  Maintaining the ministry of Pastor 
Vitaly Mohr in Vladivostok is a very high priority for the ELSUSFE. 

 
At the present Ɵme we are unable to visit Russia for 

obvious reasons.  However, Rev. Alexander Scheiermann, 

bishop of the ELSUSFE would like to visit our Synod 

someƟme in 2025.  The companion synod team is 

working on this.   

 

In September, Rev. David WheƩer and Rev. Jon Brudvig 

will represent our Synod at a gathering in Serbia.  This 

gathering will include representaƟves of other ELCA 

synods that have companion church relaƟonships with 

the Lutheran Churches in Russia and Eastern Europe.  

Bishops and representaƟves of the Lutheran churches in 

Russia and Eastern Europe will also be there.  this will be 

an opportunity to meet together with our Lutheran 

Siblings in Russia and Eastern Europe to worship together 

and provide encouragement and support to them in the 

face of the needs and challenges they are dealing with.    

 

 

 

 

 

 

Please remember our Cousin Chris ans in Russia in your prayers.  Also, consider a special dona on for the 

support of Pastor Vitaly Mohr, or Pastor Alexander Lapochenko, or for the ministry of the Russian Far East.   

Pastor Vitaly Mohr processing in at the beginning of a 

worship service at St. Paul’s Lutheran Church, Vladivostok, 

Russia. 
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Approved to be a standing commiƩee of the Central States Synod by the Assembly 2022. 
During the 2022 Synod Assembly, the Central States Synod designated Hearts Across the Heartland  
(a grassroots organizaƟon of LGBTQIA+ affirming members, pastors, and 
congregaƟons of the synod) as a ministry partner and LGBTQIA+ social jusƟce 
team for the CSS. This group was formed in 2019 by Kansas City ELCA members 
and congregaƟons organizing around having a presence at KC Pride and has 
become a bi-monthly zoom fellowship of those interested in creaƟng a more 
inclusive church.  Hearts Across the Heartland is currently co-led by Rev. 
Meagan McLaughlin and Dee Morin assisƟng congregaƟons in their areas. 
  
The synod has directed Hearts Across the Heartland to: 
 develop educaƟonal materials on LGBTQIA+ issues and concerns that are being faced in our society for 

congregaƟons and rostered leaders 
 create resources and pracƟces to make our synod meeƟngs and spaces more welcoming for LGBTQIA+ 

persons. 
 add sexual idenƟty and gender expression to our current diversity training of rostered leaders. 
 partner with Kansas Interfaith AcƟon, Missouri Faith Voices, and other community groups to raise awareness 

and advocate for the rights of LGBTQIA+ persons. 
 
Resources are Available on the Synod Website! 
Check out the Hearts Across the Heartland page Hearts Across the Heartland | Central States Synod (css-
elca.org) to see what’s available! 
 
Traveling the Way of Jesus 
As part of our call to provide educaƟon and support for congregaƟons having conversaƟons about our Gospel 
call and inclusion of LGBTQIA+ folks across the Synod, members of Hearts Across the Heartland created a four-
session study of scripture and Lutheran theology that is now available for congregaƟons, conferences, and the 
Synod to use! An overview of the study is below, and the materials are available on the Synod website. Contact 
the Synod office to learn more! 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Advocated as People of Faith for LGBTQIA People in MO 
Cooperated with clergy across the state, coordinated by statewide advocacy organizaƟon PROMO 
www.promoonline.org, to advocate as people of faith for and with LGBTQIA folks, especially trans folks, in 
response to the 40+ bills that have been introduced this legislaƟve session restricƟng access to health care, 
educaƟonal representaƟon, sports for trans women, and other basic freedoms. Many from our Synod aƩended 
hearings and rallies at the Capitol and locally, wrote and called legislators, worked on educaƟng their 
communiƟes, and in other ways advocated for and supported LGBTQIA people in our Synod. 

From Our Justice Ministries - Hearts Across the Heartland 
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In 2020 a Synod Hunger Team was formed. This team began as a forum to evaluate and make 
recommendaƟons about hunger ministries in the Synod applying for an ELCA DomesƟc Hunger Grant. From 
that work, we considered  ways to support both the ministries that received grants, and those that did not. 
We know that food insecurity affects all our communiƟes—urban, rural, small town, suburban. Ninety-six 
percent of ELCA congregaƟons parƟcipate in some form of anƟ-hunger work, from community meals to food 
pantries and more!  In 2023, congregaƟons and individuals in the Central States Synod gave $344,847 to 
Lutheran Disaster Relief and $428,898 to ELCA World Hunger directly or through the synod.   
 

THANK YOU for generously sharing your abundance! 
 
As a result of your generosity to ELCA World Hunger, four ministries in the Central States Synod are in the 
midst of a three-year DomesƟc Hunger grant cycle: 

 God’s Helping Hand and Unity Lutheran – for the conƟnued development of a commissary 
kitchen, community garden and funding for graduate student interns to assist with fund-raising, 
program development and evaluaƟon; 

 RSVP of Northeast Kansas – for the preparaƟon of low-cost freezer meals for persons who are 
elderly or disabled in this rural community with limited grocery shopping opƟons; 

 ICT Food Rescue, Wichita, KS – to distribute unavoidable food surplus, sharing with the food 
insecure of Wichita; 

 The Gathering Table SAWC, Kansas City, MO – for accompanying and advocaƟng for their 
neighbors living in poverty as they seek help from medical providers, rent and uƟlity agencies, 
food pantries, Social Security, and more. 

 
The 2024 applicaƟon process for DomesƟc Hunger Grants (DHG) is open through June 16 2024. The 
applicaƟon process begins with a simple two-page LeƩer of Intent (LOI).  Learn more at: www.elca.org/Our-
Work/Relief-and-Development/ELCA-World-Hunger/Get-Involved/DomesƟc-Hunger-Grants 
 
If your ministry or congregaƟon is considering submiƫng a LOI, and has quesƟons, please contact Cindy KraŌ 
at gckraŌ815@aol.com or Andrea Hodges at wwandrea08@gmail.com from the Hunger Team.   
In this year of celebraƟon for the 50th Anniversary of ELCA World Hunger, our team is excited to grow in 
numbers and support the many ministries in feeding ministries in our synod.  We would like to know more 
about what your congregaƟon is doing and with whom you are partnering to address hunger in your 
community.  We are in awe of the unsung heroes/disciples throughout our synod following the command of 
MaƩhew 25, unƟl all are fed.  Consider joining our team by contacƟng Cindy or Andrea (above) or stopping 
by the Hunger display table at this Assembly.   

From Our Justice Ministries - Hunger Team 
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June, 2024 

The Lutherans Restoring CreaƟon (LRC) Mission Table promotes CreaƟon Care in the Central States Synod 
through “culƟvaƟng a community of dedicated stewards of earth and neighbor who proclaim God’s promise 
of hope and healing for all.” (LRC Mission Statement) 

Our major project for the past year has been the creaƟon and implementaƟon of the 2024 CreaƟon Care 
Plan for use by congregaƟons and ministry sites. The Plan includes curated ideas for mulƟple areas of 
congregaƟonal life: Worship, EducaƟon, Buildings and Grounds, Advocacy/Public Witness, and Personal 
Discipleship. 

A monthly group meets by Zoom as the CreaƟon Care CollaboraƟon to discuss ideas and hear from 
occasional presenters as we implement the Plan together. All are welcome to join the Zoom call, and 
recordings are available at the link above. The Plan helps us to conƟnue to fulfill our 2022 SA ResoluƟon 
calling for a reducƟon in greenhouse gas emissions by 2030 and going net-zero by 2050. 

This spring we launched a new iniƟaƟve to create a recognized network of LRC CongregaƟons and ministries 
in CSS – the LRC-CSS Partners. The Partnership provides resources and connecƟon for congregaƟons and 
ministries, while helping the LRC Mission Table communicate more directly and intenƟonally with those who 
are involved and those who might be interested in joining as a Partner. More informaƟon is available at our 
display table at the Assembly. 

CSS provided 4 congregaƟonal hosts across Missouri and Kansas for the April 16 NaƟonal Faith + Climate 
Forum that was led by Blessed Tomorrow, “a coaliƟon of diverse religious partners working to advance 
climate soluƟons in faithful service to God.” Interfaith parƟcipants enjoyed a day of excellent presentaƟons 
and networking opportuniƟes. 

Individual members of the Mission Table conƟnue to parƟcipate in various ways throughout the Synod to 
advance our efforts in CreaƟon Care and Climate JusƟce, including aƩending advocacy events at our State 
Capitols, working with KIFA, planning and hosƟng events, creaƟng educaƟonal and worship opportuniƟes to 
share, parƟcipaƟng in naƟonal LRC monthly calls, aƩending webinars, tabling at events, learning about IRA 
provisions for non-profits, and parƟcipaƟng in the ELCA CreaƟon Care Network tasked with implemenƟng the 
2022 Churchwide Memorial to reduce greenhouse gas emissions. 

Our ministry conƟnues as a Mission Table, and we invite everyone to join us – as a member of the Mission 
Table, through the CreaƟon Care CollaboraƟon, as a CSS-LRC Partner, in your own seƫng and context, and in 
your homes. Our role as people of faith caring for CreaƟon is vital. As Baird Lincke, LRC Board Member states 
in the brief video, FACT: The Earth is Good, “Faith, hope, and love are not luxuries. They are as essenƟal as 
food and water and air.” We bring these giŌs, along with our collecƟve power, to serve and protect all that 
God has created. 

With GraƟtude, 
Noni Strand 
Chair, CSS LRC Mission Table 

From Our Justice Ministries - Lutherans Restoring Creation 
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The Earth Charter in Central States 

Coordinator: Keith Mundy 

 

In 2019 the ELCA Church Wide Assembly endorsed the Earth Charter.  This document presents values and 
principles for achieving sustainable development by living into a mindset of global interdependence and 
shared responsibility to care for creaƟon.  The charter and its principles align well with ELCA social teachings.   

 

In fall of 2019,  the Central States Synod collaborated with the New England, Metro New York and Delaware-
Maryland Synods to apply for a SOLI grant.  This grant provided funds for training in the first year and 
implementaƟon resources in the subsequent year(s).  Teams in each synod were trained and each synod 
determined how to reach on in their contexts.  CSS has made $250 grants available to do work consistent 
with the Earth Charter principles in congregaƟons or communiƟes in both KS and MO.   

 

CongregaƟons receiving grants have included: 

 Atonement  Florissant, MO  
   Audit by Audubon Society to repurpose area to feed birds and bees.   

 Bethel  Universal City, MO 
   Develop a pollinator sanctuary 

 Peace  ManhaƩan, KS  
   Expand food pantry for the neighborhood 

 St. Mark  Waterville, KS 
   Create a church garden for the community 

 Trinity   Russellville, KS  
   Plant trees on church property 

 

More grant opportuniƟes are available to CSS congregaƟons. InformaƟon is provided on the CSS website. 
(www.css-elca.org/earth-charter) AcƟviƟes around the Earth Charter are now included in the work of the 
synod’s Lutherans Restoring CreaƟon mission table. This would include table displays at events, workshops in 
congregaƟons and providing educaƟonal resources.   

 

We are grateful for the ongoing support of Bishop Candea, Tim Anderson, Donna Simon, and other Synod 
Staff members as we conƟnue to endorse the Earth Charter.   

 

From Our Justice Ministries - The Earth Charter 
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From Our Justice Ministries - Kansas Interfaith Action 
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From Our Outdoor Ministries - Camp Tomah Shinga 

As we reflect on 2023, Camp Tomah Shinga had the opportunity to minister to more 

than 350 campers during the summer, through on-site camp and day-camp. Our 

theme for the year was “Listen”. Looking at Romans 10:17, “So faith comes from 

hearing and hearing through the word of Christ”, we discovered new ways that 

we can Listen to God’s calling in each of our lives. All of our campers were 

challenged to do the same, and listen to what God’s calling is for them and how 

they can hear that calling. Being in the midst of God’s creaƟon, there is no beƩer 

way to embrace this theme and see where we can Listen the best. 
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As the summer camp season wrapped-up, retreat season kicked into full gear. We hosted mulƟple groups 

including youth groups, weddings, hunters and sports teams. One highlight is that we had the opportunity to host 

the K-State Men’s Basketball team again this year. The team came out and parƟcipated in team building acƟviƟes 

on the high ropes course and low ropes course. They parƟcipated with us in worship and connected with the 

outdoors as they explored some of our beauƟful trails. We also had a very beauƟful wedding of 2 former staff 

members, which was very special to have their wedding where it all began for them. 

 

During the winter months, cabins four through seven received a face liŌ with 

all new flooring, paint, water heaters, and A/C units. The kitchen was also 

updated with new lights and water heater. The outdoor educaƟon center is 

completed with an outdoor classroom, educaƟonal books, and constellaƟon 

ceiling. We are excited to share this space where we can provide an outdoor 

educaƟonal experience to all those that come out to camp. 

 

Spring 2024 has been nothing shy of exciƟng. We hosted the second annual 

Tough Camper 5k obstacle race. ParƟcipants enjoyed the event which 

ulƟmately provided an opportunity for us to share all of the things our 

camp has to offer with people who may have never been to camp before. 

Spring was also a Ɵme for mulƟple retreats, and our Annual AucƟon, which 

conƟnues to be our biggest fundraiser of the year. 

 

We look forward to summer 2024 where we are embracing the upcoming Olympics and having the CTS Olympics. 

Our theme this summer is “Carry the Torch”, and we will look into what it means to Carry our own Torch and 

share the light of Christ to all those that we cross in our path, reflecƟng on MaƩhew 5: 14-16. 

 

Thank you for your support of camp and the mission we serve to grow, build and explore. We hope to see you out 

at camp in the near future. Please let us know how we can best support you and your ministry. 
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From Our Outdoor Ministries - Hollis Renewal Center 
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From Our Partners in Ministry - ELCA Youth Gathering 

The summer has finally arrived for the ELCA Youth Gathering! It has been several long years without a 

gathering due to COVID.  The last gathering was held in Houston in 2018.  This has proven to be a year of 

rebuilding as none of the youth that are aƩending have ever been to a gathering.  From the Central States 

Synod we have 263 total parƟcipants headed to New Orleans in July.  Payments have been made, hotels 

have been reserved and now we anxiously await hearing everything about how we are Created To Be. 
The daily themes include Created to be Brave, Created to be AuthenƟc, Created to be Free, Created to be 

DisrupƟve and Created to be Disciples.   

 

Our first full day at the gathering we will have our Accompaniment day, rather than a day of just service we 

will accompany current missions and ministries within New Orleans and help them with their mission.  Our 

second day will be our Synod Day.  We will worship together with all of Region 4 and hear the message 

from our own Bishop Susan Candea. Then we will do a scavenger hunt to learn the history and culture 

surrounding us in New Orleans.  Our last full day is our InteracƟve Learning Day where we will have hands-

on experiences and talk to a mulƟtude of ministry partners across the ELCA. The Gathering offering will be 

give to ELCA World Hunger.   

 

As a synod we are assigned with all of Region 4 to collect Liquid IV packets for the Hurricane Relief Kits that 

will be assembled by congregaƟons on Accompaniment Day.  The best way to contribute is to order from 

Target or Amazon by searching registries and wish lists for Hurricane Relief Kits.  

 

Thank you to everyone who has supported youth to go to the 2024 ELCA Youth Gathering.  Please conƟnue 

to support and add all of these groups to your prayers as we embark on the week of a lifeƟme!  

 

Lynee English 

Central States Synod  

Gathering Champion 
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What is campus ministry?  

A picture tells a thousand words – so here are a few from 2023-2024. 

From Our Campus Ministries - LuMin St. Louis 

ConnecƟons through worship, meals, and retreats. 

Joy in swimming and holiday lights. 

Partnerships with UniversiƟes to provide pastoral care at student events & aƩending student concerts 
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From Our Campus Ministries - Kansas State University 
Lutheran Campus Ministry at Kansas State University helps students 

Experience God’s Love and Share it with the World! The 2023-24 Ac-

ademic Year has been an exciƟng year of energy and growth for LCM 

at K-State! Our students have been inviƟng friends, classmates, fami-

lies, and their home congregaƟons to get involved with our ministry 

this year. They are excited about Worship, Bible Study, Service, 

Learning, SupporƟve RelaƟonships, and of course Free Food! 

 

In addiƟon to volunteering at the Flint Hills Breadbas-

ket community food bank, and delivering meals to the 

homebound through the Friendship Meals program, 

our students organized a Service Day at Rainbow 

Meadows Equine Rescue. Students got salty, muddy, 

bleached, and sunburned, but had a great Ɵme help-

ing Rainbow Meadows care for God’s creatures! 

Another new thing for us this year was 

adding Trivia and Taco’s to our Annual 

Campus Ministry CelebraƟon. A big 

crowd of students, friends, families, vol-

unteers and supporters helped us cele-

brate a great year of ministry with stu-

dents at K-State! 

 

We conƟnue to be grateful for the support of the 

ELCA, the Central States Synod, and the many Con-

gregaƟons, Women’s Groups, and Individuals who 

faithfully support our work at K-State! 

I want to extend a special “Thank You!” to First Lu-

theran & Peace Lutheran Churches of ManhaƩan, as 

well as Olsburg and Walsburg Lutheran churches, and 

Faith Lutheran in JuncƟon City for providing weekly 

meals for LCM at K-State!  

Thanks to all volunteer Board Members and their congregaƟons for “loaning  

them” to LCM! Thank you all for your partnership in the Gospel! 

Pastor Kevin Clark, Lutheran Campus Ministry at Kansas State University 
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GreeƟngs from Luther College and from our 

home in Decorah, Iowa – where river, 

woodland, and prairie meet upon lands that 

have been home to the Ioway, Sac, Fox, and 

Dakota people and their ancestors. We are 

proud to share with you highlights from this past academic year that reflect our mission to educate minds and develop 

whole persons equipped to understand and confront a changing society. 

During the 2023-2024 academic year, we honored milestones in the college’s history, including the 40th anniversary 

of our Asian Students AssociaƟon and Allies and the 50th anniversary of our partnership with the TRIO Achievement 

Program, which provides first-generaƟon and income-eligible students with financial assistance and a strong on-

campus support system as they navigate their college careers. 

We celebrated our living relaƟonship with our Nordic heritage, including hosƟng a visit from Anniken Huiƞeldt, 

Norway’s Minister of Foreign Affairs in September. Similarly, we took the opportunity to reflect upon our conƟnued 

idenƟty as a college of the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America, welcoming to campus the Rev. Lamont Anthony 

Wells, execuƟve director of the Network of ELCA Colleges and UniversiƟes, to give our Black History Month keynote 

address and to meet cohorts of students, faculty, staff, regents, and community leaders. 

The academic year has also been uniquely focused on future-facing iniƟaƟves as we live into our grounded and global 

campus vision. We have launched a new Strategic Framework, a new core curriculum, a new engineering science 

major, and a new partnership with the University of Iowa College of Public Health to create a 4+1 bachelor’s to 

master’s degree. 

We have expanded our Luther College Impact Award, which offers four years of free tuiƟon for qualified students, to 

include not only students residing in Iowa, but also students residing in Minnesota. We have increased the amount of 

our academic merit scholarships, added First GeneraƟon and Campus Visit Awards, and conƟnue to offer a wide range 

of merit and 

need-based financial aid, including the EPIC (EducaƟon Partners in Covenant) grant, which matches up to $1,000 per 

year in support of students from parƟcipaƟng congregaƟons. Annually, Luther students are giŌed nearly $50 million 

from more than 850 different funds, reflecƟng our ongoing commitment ensuring that a Luther educaƟon is 

affordable and accessible to students and families. 

We celebrate two historic giŌs toward the expansion and renovaƟon of our Regents Center, home to Norse athleƟcs 

and the campus center for sports and recreaƟon: an unprecedented 

$10 million giŌ from Michael and Nicole Gerdin and the Gerdin Charitable FoundaƟon–the largest individual giŌ in the 

college’s history–and a $2 million giŌ from Dennis and Suzanne Birkestrand to support gymnasium renovaƟons. These 

renovaƟons are part of our Campus Master Plan, which envisions other capital projects, as well. 

Other highlights from this year include music ensemble tours across the Midwest, Great Plains, and Southern United 

States, as well as summer tours to Norway and Brazil. We welcomed more than 600 high school and middle school 

students for last summer’s Dorian music camps, 150 alumni and friends for our adult Dorian band retreat, and more 

than 1,500 high school students for our annual winter Dorian music fesƟvals - choir, orchestra, band, and keyboard. A 

number of our Luther sports teams recently claimed American Rivers Conference Ɵtles, including men’s and women’s 

tennis, men’s golf, and men’s and women’s swimming and diving. 

It is with a spirit of graƟtude, curiosity, and excitement that we conƟnue to devote 

ourselves–students, staff, and faculty alike–to the pursuits of learning in community, discerning our callings, and 

serving with disƟncƟon for the common good. We do so ever-mindful of the challenges that face our insƟtuƟons and 

our society, and with a deep sense of humility as we work to create a community of faith and learning for all. We are 

profoundly grateful for you, our partner congregaƟons, and your ongoing support and prayers. 

Soli Deo Gloria! 

President Jenifer K. Ward 

 From Our Education Partners 
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 From Our Education Partners 

This has been a year of joys and challenges for the Lutheran School of Theology-St. Louis. We have 

endeavored to be faithful to our mission of bringing instructors and lifelong learners into theological study 

together, and our 2023-2024 slate of courses certainly provoked strong and formaƟve discussions. 

Highlights included Finding Hope in a Divided Country: Chris an Na onalism, Theology, and the Church 

with Pastor Angela Denker, New Research on Mary Magdelene with Dr. Elizabeth Schrader Polczer, and 

Inclusive Language for God: Talking Together Scripturally, Theologically, and Evangelically with Dr. Mary 

Streufert, among many others.  

 

Our courses have aƩended to a wide variety of consƟtuents, including rostered leaders seeking conƟnuing 

educaƟon, authorized lay ministers engaging formaƟonal training, and lay people searching for ways to 

deepen their faith. It has been marvelous to witness folks from all these interest groups interact with each 

other and co-foster the mutual growth of everyone in the classroom. From church basements to Zoom 

windows, these courses have been sites of transformaƟon. 

 

This ministry has been an absolute joy to steward, and yet we are contending with the same financial 

realiƟes many other non-profit organizaƟons are facing. Rising costs and uncertain revenue streams have 

caused much discernment in meeƟngs of our Board of Directors, and we have chosen to suspend our 

course offerings indefinitely. There will be an opportunity at a later date to celebrate the more than 

quarter century ministry of LST, and so we ask that you be on the lookout for noƟce of this 

commemoraƟon in the coming months.  

 

We are thankful to our ever-curious students, our dynamic instructors, and all who have supported LST’s 

ministry through the years in prayer, financial contribuƟon, and by word of mouth. We are certain that by 

the inspiraƟon of the Holy Spirit, transformaƟonal learning and conversaƟon will conƟnue in the Central 

States Synod, and we give thanks for the ways these conversaƟons expand our imaginaƟons toward what 

God is doing in our world.  

 

Respecƞully SubmiƩed, 

The Rev. Andrew Baumgartner 

Chair, Board of Directors of the Lutheran School of Theology- St. Louis 
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Dear ministry partners in the Central States Synod:  
The Lutheran School of Theology at Chicago (LSTC) is grateful 
to share highlights from our seminary in this 2024 report to 
supporƟng synods. Thank you for your conƟnued support of 
our innovaƟve and thriving seminary. Highlights from this year 
include:  
• In May 2023, LSTC relocated to its new home on the fourth floor of the Rev. Donald P. Senor Academic 
Center building at 5416 South Cornell Street in Chicago’s Hyde Park neighborhood. Designed as an agile 21st-century 
seminary offering in person and omnichannel learning opportuniƟes, this strategic move has posiƟoned LSTC to 
invest in key areas while opening the door for innovaƟon and growth. Leasing space in a building shared with the 
Catholic Theological Union and McCormick Theological Seminary deepens our commitment to ecumenical 
collaboraƟon. 
• The LSTC Board of Directors appointed a task force to examine and propose a reparaƟons plan for the 
seminary Ɵed to the sale of our former building at 1100 E. 55th Street. As part of the ongoing communicaƟon about 
this vital iniƟaƟve, the ReparaƟons Task Force launched a website 
(lstc.edu/reparaƟons) to keep the community abreast of developments and milestones achieved by the ReparaƟons 
Task Force. This plaƞorm is a comprehensive resource, providing updates and insights gained through research and 
discussions. 
• A new investment area for LSTC is its expansion into asynchronous forms of online learning. This new 
plaƞorm will allow learners to access and complete lectures and readings within their own Ɵmeframe uƟlizing on-
demand content such as podcasts and video lectures. In the first phase of this project, the seminary will focus on 
creaƟng Theological EducaƟon for Emerging Ministries (TEEM) and Synodically Authorized Ministers (SAM) 
cerƟficates. In its second phase, the seminary will introduce First Call Theological EducaƟon (FCTE) courses, 
professional development courses for rostered leaders, and conƟnuing educaƟon courses for those who want to 
grow in their faith. As we expand, the seminary will conƟnue to offer its exisƟng degree and cerƟficate-based 
residenƟal and distance learning tracks. 
• This spring, we are undergoing our regular cycle of periodic comprehensive reviews by our accreditors, the 
AssociaƟon of Theological Schools (ATS), our specialty accreditor, and the Higher Learning Commission (HLC), our 
regional accreditor. These involve the opportunity to research and write a valuable self-study report that summarizes 
our school’s performance and improvements across the whole span of our operaƟons. The reviews culminate in each 
case with an on-campus visit by accreditaƟon teams, who will later gather their findings into reports shared with us 
this summer. 
 Honoring the 50th anniversary of Christ Seminary - Seminex, LSTC is hosƟng a conference April 16-18 online and 

at its new facility in Hyde Park. This event-packed experience combines LSTC’s annual Homecoming celebraƟon 
and features engaging sessions, insighƞul discussions, and once-in-a-lifeƟme reunions. A digital version of the 
conference will be available aŌer the event. Visit 
LSTC.edu/Seminex for informaƟon about the conference, Homecoming, and other Seminex-related celebraƟons.  

 Dr. Linda E. Thomas, Professor of Theology and Anthropology and Director of the Albert “Pete” Pero, Jr. and 
Cheryl Stewart Pero Center for IntersecƟonality Studies, was recently appointed Interim Dean and Vice President 
of Academic Affairs for LSTC. In the fall of 2023, Dr. Karri Alldredge joined LSTC as an Assistant Professor of New 
Testament. Rafael Malpica Padilla was appointed as the inaugural DAMM Chair in Leadership and as the Director 
of LaƟn Ministry and Theology. A faculty search for the Braatz Chair in worship is currently underway. 

 We look ahead to our 164th commencement at a new locaƟon: St. Paul and the Redeemer Episcopal Church, at 
4945 South Dorchester in Hyde Park. This spacious, flexible, and fully-equipped facility is well-suited to house our 
commencement exercises in grand style, with plenty of room for a recepƟon and socializing aŌerward. This year’s 
commencement speaker will be our own Rev. Dr. Barbara Rossing, Professor of New Testament and longƟme 
faculty member, who will be reƟring at the end of this academic year. 

 
To learn more about LSTC and the historic changes happening now, please visit www.lstc.edu. Sincerely,   
Rev. Dr. James Nieman, president  
Lutheran School of Theology at Chicago  

 From Our Education Partners 
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 From Our Education Partners 

Dear Partners in the Central States Synod, 

Greetings from your siblings in Christ at Wartburg Theological Seminary, in Dubuque, Iowa. I am pleased to 
have the opportunity to share with you some of the ways the Holy Spirit is at work in and through your 
seminary. 

First, we are delighted to announce the successful completion of Lead Boldly!, our comprehensive capital 
campaign. We exceeded our goal of $28 million, which included enthusiastic support for student scholarships, 
one of our highest priorities. As a part of this ambitious campaign, we also are very pleased to announce the 
completion of an extensive remodel of our primary educational and office building, Fritschel Hall. This project 
came in under budget and on time, thanks to the excellent work of our staff and our local construction 
partners. We would love to show you the renovated educational space; please know that you are invited to 
visit anytime! 

Second, I want to share with you a new emphasis that Wartburg is placing on TEEM and Certificate Programs, 
exemplified by the new director of these programs, Pastor Carrie Greenquist-Petersen. I invited Pastor Carrie 
to share some thoughts with you about this program: 

Over the past nine months it has been my privilege and pleasure to help Wartburg welcome and serve TEEM 
candidates for rostered ministry, lay leaders, synods and partners. I have gotten to know the students through 
admissions, candidacy processes, contextual education, classes/modules and endeavored to nurture an identity 
of quality and worth in Wartburg's TEEM and Certificate students. Clear and timely communication can make 

the difference between feeling forgotten and feeling immensely valued. This is why being available to all 
partners to hear and address any question or concern is my top priority. It is a true joy to accompany each 

student along their path of discernment for leadership in Christ's church. 

Third, Wartburg Seminary is announcing the launch of a Congregational Accompaniment Project to equip 
congregations for intercultural competence and to open doors to new mission opportunities with Latine 
people. This project aims to foster deeper understanding of diversity and to cultivate the development of 
meaningful relationships that reflect the love of Christ. Upon application, Wartburg staff from the Centro 
Teológico Luterano Multicultural and the Journey Together program will accompany congregations and their 
leaders in this process. 

Finally, we have a new tagline at Wartburg, which speaks directly to our sense of mission in the current 
moment in the life of the church: Listen. Wonder. Lead. “At Wartburg Theological Seminary the voices of God 
and our neighbors call us to listen deeply. In these limestone halls and your local communities, Jesus’ love 
invites us to wonder that transformative power of the Holy Spirit, who inspires our life together. Our 
graduates lead a changing church with holy curiosity, creativity and joy. In hope, we proclaim God’s grace that 
carries us through death to resurrection life. Listen, wonder, and lead at Wartburg.”  

We know the church needs leaders, and we are working with you to form them. Please continue to pray for, 
identify and raise up candidates for public ministry. At Wartburg, they will be equipped to share the good 
news of Jesus Christ in a world in need of healing and hope.  

We give thanks to God for you and for our partnership, through which we participate in God’s mission in the 
world. To learn more about Wartburg Seminary and our strategic, innovative programs, please visit 
www.wartburgseminary.edu. 

 

Yours in Christ, 

 

 

 
The Rev. Kristin Johnston Largen, Ph.D. 
President  
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 From Our Education Partners 
AŌer a decade of existence as a local seminary that provides 
theological educa on for all people, we are pleased to report that the 
Bishop Kemper School for Ministry is stronger than ever.  

Approving the Episcopal Diocese of Iowa as an official partner in 2023-
2024, BKSM is now a collaboraƟve venture of six Episcopal dioceses 
that cover the enƟrety of Kansas, Missouri, Iowa and Nebraska. We are 
proud of our ongoing relaƟonship with the ELCA Central-States Synod 
and hope to strengthen that relaƟonship in the years to come. 

We conƟnue to offer in person and online classes monthly from August 
through May that equip future lay and ordained leaders for the 
ministry to which they have been called. During the 2023-24 academic 
year, we had 15 students enrolled in one of our seven lay tracks, 21 in 
one of three ordinaƟon-track programs, and 11 students who took a 
class or two for personal enrichment. We had one Lutheran student 
taking classes for the Pastoral Ministry Associate (PMA) program and 
another for personal enrichment. 

In any given month, we have 30-35 students taking classes. BKSM has experienced conƟnued growth in 
aƩendance, yes, but more importantly, we value the diversity of religious perspecƟves, spiritualiƟes, 
educaƟon, life experiences and cultural/ethnic backgrounds that our students bring into the classroom – all 
the more so when our ecumenical partners are around the table. The Church is stronger for it!   

We are thankful that we count three ELCA faculty members among our ranks: Dr. Tyler Atkinson (Ethics), 
Dr. Arminta Fox (New Testament, Paul), and Bishop Emeretus Roger Gustafson (CongregaƟonal 
Leadership). They are part of a cadre of 20+ faculty members who bring the best in scholarship, praxis and 
pedagogy to their courses, offering high-quality, thought-provoking classes that challenge and stretch our 
students.  

As the landscape of theological educaƟon conƟnues to change, we at BKSM have always known that there 
are various good educaƟonal and formaƟonal paths to ordained and lay ministry. We reject any spirit of 
compeƟƟon between insƟtuƟons and models of theological educaƟon. We will conƟnue to fulfill our 
unique mission to the very best of our ability and are already one of the important insƟtuƟons discerning 
the future direcƟons of ministerial formaƟon and training. We will conƟnue to explore and pursue 
partnerships and collaboraƟons. We know that oŌen we can do so much more when we join forces and 
share resources.  

A final note, the Very Rev. Don H. Compier, who has stewarded BKSM as its dean for the last nine years, 
announced his reƟrement in late January 2024, effect August 1, 2024. Due in part to the strength of both 
staff and Board, the BKSM Board of Directors will hire a part-Ɵme interim dean for the 2024-25 academic 
year. This gives the Board ample Ɵme, under the guidance of the Holy Spirit, to conduct a thorough search 
process to idenƟfy the best possible candidate with the skills necessary to lead the seminary into the next 
phase of its amazing journey.    

BKSM’s Core Values 
 

 Prayer and spiritual growth 

 PracƟcing grade amid 
mulƟple vocaƟons 

 Co-teaching and co-learning 

 RelaƟonal and collaboraƟve 

 Honoring the giŌs of all 

 Affordable and accessible 

 Fully support the mission of 
the Episcopal Church: 
evangelism, creaƟon care, 
anƟ-racism 
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MINOR HOME REPAIR FOOD PANTRY 

CHRISTMAS STORE 

MLM GARDEN 

Metro Lutheran Ministry was blessed in 2023 to serve over 33,000 of our fellow neighbors in need in 
Kansas City. Such ministry would not be possible without the support of so many ELCA congregaƟons and 
members. Your support is a blessing that empowers us to conƟnue to expand our reach and enhance more 
lives and building a stronger, more resilient community.  

Once again, thank you for your partnership, dedicaƟon, and generosity. We are truly blessed to have 
ELCA by our side in our mission to serve others. 

With hearƞelt appreciaƟon, 

 

ScoƩ Cooper 
ExecuƟve Director 
Metro Lutheran Ministry 

From Our Partners in Ministry - Metro Lutheran Ministry 
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From Our Partners in Ministry - Once We Were Refugees 

We are pleased to get to share that as of May, 2024, we have graduated 208 beginning sewing students 
and 29 intermediate students.  A number of these have taken their new skills to work, adding to family 
prosperity.  We conƟnue to place able graduates for full Ɵme employment and have seeded at home 
coƩage industries as well! 

 

Thanks to the generosity of our partners we conƟnue to be able to provide, tuiƟon free, nine weeks of 
beginning lessons.  Each student learns to maintain and sew on a machine provided by generous donors.  
Each receives all of the fabric, thread, and noƟons needed to accomplish their assignments.  Each receives 
instrucƟon from volunteers who work with them for the love of what they are doing and the people with 
whom they are giŌed to work.  And, at graduaƟon, each takes home with them the machine they learned 
on, a new iron and ironing board, new scissors, noƟons, and about ten yards of fabric of their choosing—
enough to get started sewing at home for their families!  All is provided by folks like you who have a heart 
for helping newcomers to get a start in a whole new environment. 

 

Please know that we will happily welcome anyone who visits to see what we are up to!  
We conduct our classes on Tuesdays and Wednesdays from 10:00 AM to 12:30 PM at: 

 
The Gathering Table 

5001 Independence Avenue 
Kansas City, Missouri 

This is on the corner of Independence and Brighton Avenues, across from North East High School. 
 

 

*  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  * 

 

We have needs, some of which are really urgent.  The first is for opportuniƟes to visit with any groups 
who are interested to learn about what we are doing.  We especially appreciate invitaƟons to come to 
Adult Sunday School Classes, Women’s or Men’s OrganizaƟons, QuilƟng Groups, or any others.  
Secondly, we need volunteers to assist with various tasks, primarily teaching basic sewing skills.  We will 
provide training for any who are interested, so we ask that any who might join that effort please let us 
know soon. 
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This year, more than ever, we are holding our need for new leadership up in our prayers.  If this much 
needed ministry is to conƟnue into the future, we need to turn it over to new leaders very soon.  If you are 
at all interested in learning more about this, please give us a call, drop us an email, drop into a class 
session—we would love to share what we are doing! 

 

Material needs are for: 

  Fabrics—one yard or larger pieces of anything you have that you don’t need 

  CoƩons, polys, denims, brocades, knits, upholstery, drapery, and we  

  especially need fleeces 

 Yarn—all weights and colors 

 Tools 

 NoƟons 

 Machines, domesƟc portables (no cabinets) in good running condiƟon 

 

If you are unable to bring items to our classroom, call us at the numbers below and we will make 
arrangements with you. 

 

Many, many thanks for all that you have done, and all that you will do going forward. 

 

+     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +     +  

 

Once We Were Refugees has a rebuilt web site at www.oncewewererefugees.org.  We hope you will take a 
moment to check us out! 

 

Blessings, 
Once We Were Refugees’ Board of Directors 
Rev. William B. Say, Chair, Treasurer 
Dayna Kerr, Vice Chair 
Nikki Johnson, Secretary 
William D. Say, CommunicaƟons 
Ann Say, Director of EducaƟon    
Ken Heitland PhD, Technical Director 
 
Wm Say, Cell (816) 572-0711 
Ann Say, Cell (816) 564-2617 
 
Or email us at: 
     oncewewererefugees@gmail.com 
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From Our Partners in Ministry - Women of the ELCA 

The 35th annual convenƟon of the Central States Synod Women of the 

ELCA was held June 23 – 25, 2023 at the Stoney Creek Hotel in 

Independence, Missouri. The theme of the convenƟon was “The Lord is 

My Light” which was woven throughout the convenƟon by our 

speakers, devoƟons, singing, break-out sessions, prayer, and worship. 

Over 60 women were in aƩendance. We were asked to keep our Light 

shining and share the Love of God! 

2023-2024 Synod Board 

Central States Women who 
AƩended 12th Triennial 

Gathering in Phoenix, Arizona 
 September 2023 

(Back row, L to R) Jeanie Bardy, Gloria 
Sharp, Rhonda Schlesselman, Janice 

Gerken, Vickie Donnell, Louise Ahrens 
and Janice Rambo. 

(Front row, L to R) Debbie CurƟs, 
Gretchen Mueller and Lynn 

Vallandingham.  Not pictured:  Vicki 
Haugen.  Pictured below Pastor Kim 

Knowles-Zeller. 

LeŌ to Right 
Kathy Steinke, Secretary-St. Mark, Clayton, MO 
Janice Gerken, Treasurer-St. Paul, Cole Camp, MO 
Rev Dinah DuƩa, Board Member-Good Shepherd, Lawrence, KS 
Jill Duis, Board Member-Good Shepherd, Washington, KS 
Gaye Mizell, Board Member-Trinity, Kirkwood, MO 
Susie Borgstrom, Secretary-Andover, Windom, KS 
Gloria Sharp, President, Our Savior’s, Jefferson City, MO 
Pat Dunavan, Board Member-Our Savior’s, Topeka KS 
Louise Ahrens, Board Member-Hosanna, Liberty, MO (Not Pictured) 
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Current and on-going acƟviƟes of the Board and our synod organizaƟon include: 
 
 Publishing our newsleƩer, Walking in the Word. Our newsleƩer is our main way to communicate with 

the women of the Central States Synod. It is available via e-mail and by USPS. We are grateful to Vickie 
Donnell who is our editor and publisher. 

 Maintaining an acƟve Facebook page and website. We are thankful to Tim Anderson in the Synod 
office for updaƟng the women’s page on the CSS website. We are also grateful to Linda Lockhart, from 
Trinity in Kirkwood, MO, who maintains our Facebook page. She is anxious to hear about the acƟviƟes 
and events of your units and clusters so that she can share them on Facebook. 

 Awarding Scholarships. We award scholarships to female members of ELCA congregaƟons who are 
seeking post-secondary educaƟon. We have received seven applicaƟons this year and will be awarding 
the scholarships soon. 

 Planning of Cluster Events. We are transiƟoning from hosƟng an annual Synod convenƟon to a bi-
annual convenƟon. During the non-convenƟon years, each of our five Clusters will hold an event. The 
Eastern Missouri and the Border Clusters held their events on April 27 – both were inspiring and well 
aƩended! The Osage Cluster is meeƟng June 1 at St. Paul’s, Cole Camp, MO. The Western Kansas 
Cluster will meet on August 24 at Trinity in Hays, KS. The Central Kansas Cluster will gather in Lindsborg, 
KS 
October 19 and 20. 

 Planning for our 36th Synod ConvenƟon has begun. Our convenƟon is scheduled for June 20 – 22, 
2025, at the Hilton Garden Inn, Independence, MO. Our theme is “Vessels of God’s Grace” using 
Ephesians 2:8 – “For by grace you have been saved, through faith, and it is not by your doing; it is the 
gi  of God.” 

 Ingathering of Lutheran World Relief Quilts and Kits. 
2024 Ingathering LocaƟons: 

 Shepherd of the Hills, Saint Ann, MO – October 19, 9 am – noon 
 Our Savior’s, Jefferson City, MO – October 19, 9 am – 1 pm 
 Trinity, Ft. Hays, KS - October 24 
 St. John’s, Salina, KS - October 24  

Border Cluster Meeting-April 27. 2024 
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3257-1 Domain St, St Charles, MO 63301   (636) 724-9921   new website: www.thebridgecoffee.org   

A 501(c)(3) faith-based organizaƟon since 2008, 
serving the ‘New Urbanist’ community of New Town 
–  
bridging to our region through partnerships and to 
the world through Fair Trade. 
 
Our mission:   
“Bridge the gap between God and everyday life by 
spreading God’s love to all in unexpected ways.” 
Our moƩo: 
Doing jusƟce / loving kindness / walking humbly  
(Micah 6:8) 

 

 

The Bridge conƟnues to be acknowledged as an inclusive and 
welcoming place, seeking to counter the polarizaƟon of our 
current society through the grace of Jesus Christ. The 
‘regulars’ at worship and more informal fellowship are oŌen 
the ‘nones and dones’ who seek a quieter and freer 
expression of their faith, especially avoiding the 
commercialism and so-called ChrisƟan NaƟonalism of other 
popular faith communiƟes. 

 

 

Nearby New Town and Charlestown neighborhoods are booming with new houses 
and other development.  Orchard Farms School District has opened a large new 
High School on Boschertown Road, just around the corner from New Town 
Boulevard.  A popular BBQ stand, operaƟng out of the original ‘Bridge’ Fair Trade 
kiosk on Rue Royale (2008-2011) is expanding into the large original WhiƩaker 
building in the center of town.  New Senior Housing is being built (for the first 
Ɵme).  The Coffee House is oŌen packed, as it is one of the few indoor gathering 
places that welcomes children.  Friday morning Story Time in the Micah Room has 
a devoted following, and blesses both kids and parents. 

 

 

We have noƟced a trend in young families moving in from Warren and Lincoln CounƟes, seeking to be 
closer to ‘civilizaƟon’, one might say.  The regulars at Sunday worship tend to be older, though welcoming 
to the single people, naƟonal and internaƟonal travelers, and families in transiƟon who come around for a 
weekend or a season.  Mary Drew, who serves as a barista during the week, has been a compassionate and 
pastoral faith leader.  

From Our Partners in Ministry - The Bridge 
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The Coffee House is under the direcƟon of Manager Stephanie 
Bakula (if you love ‘90s music, you might also catch her on 
weekends as the lead singer of “Polly and the Pockets”!).  A 
porƟon of our Ɵps conƟnues to be passed on to chariƟes.  We 
just iniƟated a special “Drink of the Month” which this month 
provides $1 from each sale for the Crisis Nursery of St. Louis. 

Fair Trade is a growing draw for county shoppers; the only other 
area Fair Trade business is 45 minutes away.  Churches, schools, 
and occasional civic events invite us to bring off-site sales to 
both counƟes.  We also support a major Kenyan importer based 
in St. Charles, Gitzell Fair Trade InternaƟonal, located not far 
from Hope Lutheran ELCA.   

The Board of Directors has remained stable.  Not to slight any of the current leadership, we especially give 
thanks for the awesome, steady work in Finance/Bookkeeping and CommunicaƟons by BeƩy and Chuck 
Luebke, members of Atonement ELCA in Florissant.  

 

Volunteers are key.  Besides assisƟng with the property and off-site sales, a dozen of us deliver food and 
drinks within a 5-mile radius every morning but Sunday. 

 

The current major challenge for The Bridge:  to find new 
storage space.  For ten years, Christ’s Church in St. Peters 
(Reformed Church in America, a founding partner of The 
Bridge) has provided an upper room on Mexico Road.  That 
congregaƟon has now disbanded, and their property 
reverted to the naƟonal church.  We have temporary space 
in New Town, but that will be unavailable aŌer June.  If 
anyone knows of a free secure, accessible, available 250 
square-foot space not too far away (church, business, 
home, warehouse) – please let us know!      
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From Our Partners in Ministry - Mosaic 
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From Our Partners in Ministry - Global Refuge 
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From Our Partners in Ministry - Mission Investment Fund 

The Mission Investment Fund, a financial services 
ministry of the ELCA, provides a strong, stable, faith-
based way for individuals, congregaƟons and ministries 
to achieve their financial goals.  MIF offers a range of 
investments for individuals, congregaƟons and 
ministries.  We put those investments to work to fund 
building and renovaƟon loans for congregaƟons and 
partner ministries, including outdoor camps, senior 
housing and social service agencies.  

 

The result?  Impact investments, with a transformaƟve impact on our communiƟes:  Expanded worship 
spaces … new space for educaƟon and youth ministry … much-needed day care centers for working families 
… industrial-grade kitchens and fellowship halls for community meals.   

Why is MIF the right choice? 

 MIF has demonstrated experƟse in church and ministry financing.  With longstanding experience in 
congregaƟon and ministry building projects, we’re unique among lending insƟtuƟons. 

 We consistently offer compeƟƟve rates and terms. 

 We offer a full suite of financial services.  MIF offers congregaƟons, ministries and individuals a host of 
investment opƟons.  We work in deep partnership with the ELCA Federal Credit Union to offer a wide 
range of financial products and services. 

 The faithful stewardship of Lutheran congregaƟons and their members funds our loans.  The money 
invested in MIF finances hundreds of capital projects across the church. 

MIF has a longstanding tradiƟon of strength and stability.  At year-end 2023, MIF had 811 loans 
outstanding, totaling $578.3 million.  Investment obligaƟons totaled $547.7 million.  With total assets of 
$774.4 million and net assets of $208.2 million at year-end 2023, MIF maintains a capital raƟo of 26.88 
percent—posiƟoning MIF in the top Ɵer of well-capitalized church extension funds.   

Our steadfast support conƟnues for the members, congregaƟons and ministries of the ELCA and the many 
ways you minister to a world in need. We are honored to walk alongside you as a trusted partner.  

 

MIF at work in the Central States Synod (as of December 31, 2023): 

 14 Mission Investment Fund loans, with a balance of $6,060,505 

 $9,900,703 in Mission Investment Fund investment obligaƟons 

 

For more informaƟon about MIF capabiliƟes, please visit our website, mif.elca.org  
or contact your Regional Manager Deacon Jerry Johnson: 773-682-5954    jerry.johnson@elca.org 

 

Mission Investment Fund | 8765 West Higgins Road | Chicago, Illinois 60631 | Tel: 877-886-3522 | Web: mif.elca.org 

The Mission Investment Fund: Your financial partner 
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Providing a full array of financial services  
to ELCA members, congrega ons and ministries  

 
The ELCA Federal Credit Union, chartered in 2015, 

provides a full suite of financial products and 

services to members, congregaƟons and ministries 

of the ELCA.  We are the first of the ELCA’s 

financial ministries to offer loans to individuals.  

The Credit Union offers a rich variety of products—

from savings and checking accounts and CDs … to 

loans, lines of credit and credit cards.  And now, we 

provide home mortgage loans for new homes or 

remodeling, along with home equity lines of credit.  

We serve ministries with federally insured deposit accounts, a flexible credit card program, auto loans and 

unsecured ministry loans up to $100,000 for small projects such as building repair and purchases.  Our new 

CU@Work program presents the opportunity for ministry organizaƟons to offer our Credit Union products 

and services along with other exclusive perks to their employees.  

In 2023, we ushered in the fiŌh cohort of parƟcipants in the ELCA’s Resourceful Servants program, designed 

to improve financial wellness and assist rostered leaders in building emergency savings funds.  In this 

matching program, ELCA rostered leaders make ongoing deposits to their Credit Union emergency savings 

accounts, and our partner MIF matches those deposits up to an established amount.  Together, we have 

served 722 rostered ministers who, collecƟvely, have made emergency savings deposits of more than $1 

million.  

Our strong online presence allows members to access their funds anyƟme, anywhere—as consumers expect.  

Why choose the ELCA Federal Credit Union?  

 The ELCA Federal Credit Union supports the ELCA’s mission of good stewardship.  We provide full 

services to all ELCA members, congregaƟons and related ministries. 

 Our mission is to offer compeƟƟvely priced products and services.  As a not-for-profit financial 

cooperaƟve, we can oŌen offer beƩer rates and lower fees than tradiƟonal banks.  We have 

demonstrated success in providing savings to our members. 

 With the church as our sponsor, we operate in ways that are consistent with the church’s values. 

 

Membership is open to every ELCA member, synod, congregaƟon and ministry—and their employees.  

 

For more informaƟon about the products and services of the ELCA Federal Credit Union, 

please visit our website, elcafcu.org or call us toll free at 877-715-1111. 

From Our Partners in Ministry - ELCA Federal Credit Union 
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From Our Partners in Ministry - Portico 


